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Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 27 September 2012 at 10:00 am in the Rose Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
	Present:

	Councillors Richard Smith, MVO (Chairman), Andrew Cann, Peter Bellfield, Michael Bond (Vice-Chairman), and Chris Punt

	Supporting officers present:
	Tim Ryder, Monitoring Officer, Peter Frost, Interim Head of Audit Services and Linda Pattle, Democratic Services Officer

For Minute 6 below:  Geoff Dobson, Head of Strategic Finance, Louise Aynsley, Corporate Finance Manager, CSD and Holly Field, Corporate Business Partner, CSD Finance Service

For Minutes 7 and 8 below:  Tracey Quennell, Business Support and Corporate Manager, Liz Whitby, Head of Customer Rights, and Pauline Martin, Customer Care Manager



1. Election of Vice-Chairman
On the proposition of Councillor Richard Smith, seconded by Councillor Peter Bellfield, it was agreed that Councillor Michael Bond be elected as Vice-Chairman for the 2012/13 Municipal Year.
2. Public Participation Session
There were no applications to speak in the Public Participation Session.
3. Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
There were no apologies for absence or substitutions.
4. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
There were no declarations of interests or dispensations.
5. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 17 May 2012 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
6. Annual Governance Reports, Statement of Accounts and Audit Commission Annual Audit Letter
The Committee received the following documents at Agenda Item 6:
Annual Governance Report Suffolk County Council 2011/12

Annual Governance Report Suffolk Pension Fund 2011/12

2011/2012 Statement of Accounts Covering Report

Audit Commission Annual Audit Letter 2011/12

The Statement of Accounts 2011/12 and the Annual Governance Statement had been circulated to the Committee as separate documents.

The Committee noted that at its meeting on 26 September 2012 the Pension Fund Committee had received the Annual Governance Report for the Suffolk Pension Fund 2011/12. 
Philip King, Audit Manager, and Neil Harris, District Auditor, introduced the two Annual Governance Reports.  Mr Harris complimented the Council on producing a very good set of accounts and working papers, and for responding to his queries in a timely manner.  He confirmed that he intended to issue unqualified opinions on the accounts and to certify closure by 28 September 2012.

In response to a question, the Head of Strategic Finance confirmed that the Council borrowed to invest in capital projects.  Borrowing was currently decreasing, but it could increase in the future, because of the need to refinance some loans.  The current strategy was to try to reduce the amount of borrowing, but ultimately the policy on borrowing was a matter for the political administration to determine.
This would be the last time that Mr Harris and Mr King would appear before the Committee as employees of the Audit Commission, and the Committee thanked them for all they had done for the Council as part of that organisation.  For the 2012/13 audit, Mr Harris would continue as the Council’s external auditor, but in the employment of Ernst & Young.  Mr Harris outlined briefly how he expected this change to impact on the audit.  He confirmed that a representative of Ernst & Young would be happy to attend a meeting of the Committee, and members agreed to take up that offer at a future date.

Decision:  The Committee agreed:
a)
To receive: the Annual Governance Report Suffolk County Council 2011/12; the Annual Governance Report Suffolk Pension Fund 2011/12; the report of the Head of Strategic Finance on the 2011/2012 Statement of Accounts; and the Audit Commission Annual Audit Letter 2011/12.

b)
That the 2011/2012 Statement of Accounts be approved and that the Chairman sign and date the accounts.
c)
That the Chairman should countersign the letter of representation to the Audit Commission, confirming the responsibilities and actions taken in completing the accounts. 
Reason for Decision:  The Committee was satisfied that the Statement of Accounts gave a true and fair view of the Council’s financial position at 31 March 2012.  Members were very pleased with the way in which the 2011/12 Statement of Accounts had been produced and audited.  They congratulated officers on their hard work, and thanked the external auditors for their contribution.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted,
The meeting was adjourned between 10:30 and 10:52 am so that members could be briefed on matters relating to complaints procedures and the interface with the Local Government Ombudsman.
7. Local Government Ombudsman (LGO) Annual Review 2011/12
The Committee considered a report at Agenda Item 7 concerning the Local Government Ombudsman’s Annual Review for 2011/12.
Decision:  The Committee agreed to receive the Local Government Ombudsman Annual Review for 2011/12.
Reason for Decision:  The Committee heard that for 2011/12 the LGO had no concerns about the Council’s response times, and there were no issues arising from the complaints that she wished to highlight.  
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
8. Compliments, Comments and Complaints Annual Report 2011-12
The Committee considered a report at Agenda Item 8, providing a summary of compliments, comments and complaints received from 1 April 2011 to 31 March 2012.
The Committee discussed a number of general issues, including:  opportunities for collaboration with other Suffolk authorities; the extent to which local councillors should be involved in handling complaints within their Division; the importance of responding to complaints in a timely manner; and the way in which the annual report was presented.
Decision:  The Committee agreed:

a) 
To receive the Compliments, Comments and Complaints Annual Report 2011-12.
b) That the Chairman and Vice-Chairman should discuss with officers how the annual report for 2012-13 should be compiled and presented.
Reason for Decision:  The Committee was satisfied with the way in which compliments, comments and complaints had been handled in 2011-12.  However, members agreed that for the future they would wish to receive a more consolidated report and they asked the Chairman and Vice-Chairman to discuss this matter further with officers.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
9. Forward Work Programme
The Committee considered the Forward Work Programme at Agenda Item 9.
Decision:  The Committee agreed
a) That the item on property (Single Public Sector Estate) scheduled for the November 2012 meeting be deferred to 2013, and that the Chairman be asked to discuss with Councillor Lisa Chambers when would be the most appropriate time for the Committee to consider the topic.
b) To receive a written report at the next meeting, setting out the controls, systems and processes in making Educational Needs Statements.
c) To receive an oral report at the next meeting from the Chairman of the Democracy Working Group, providing an update on matters relating to member development.
Reason for Decision:  
a) Councillor Lisa Chambers, Cabinet Member for Environment and Property Management, had recently taken on responsibility for overseeing the move towards a single public sector estate.  The Committee wished to support her in this role whilst avoiding duplication of effort.
b)
Members were aware that problems around the production of statements for children with Special Education Needs had led to a number of complaints to the Local Government Ombudsman, and that these had sometimes resulted in the Council having to make ex gratia payments to the complainants.
c)
The Committee was now responsible for the monitoring and reviewing of member training and development, in partnership with the Democracy Working Group.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
10. Urgent Business

There was no urgent business.
The meeting closed at 11:50 am.
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